




1 For Boix Mansilla, a properly systematic account of interdisciplinary integration 
would be spelled out in epistemological and cognitive terms—she provides an 
account of integration understood as “ thought in reflective equilibrium” that is 
primarily cognitive in nature (p. 295).









2 All further references to Philosophical Investigations cite the Section (§) of the 
text. The book is a collection of short aphorisms arranged into such sections.



3  “Natural”  here contrasts then with “supernatural” ; Wittgenstein doesn’t forward a 
naturalism that seeks to reduce experience to brute matter.





4  Because integration is here understood as a social (and particularly communicative) 
achievement, I typically discuss challenges as they confront researchers participat-
ing in interdisciplinary collaborations. The constitutive challenge, however, is the 
integration of two or more disciplinary languages, and this challenge confronts both 
interdisciplinary collaborations and interdisciplinary research conducted by a single 
investigator. 
5 Epistemology and ontology have a role to play in interdisciplinary research, but 
their role is not as a foundation for that research. Wittgenstein shows that privileging 
epistemology and ontology (or philosophy more generally) reflects confusions such 
as the scheme-content distinction. The Wittgensteinian account of interdisciplinarity 
could still draw on epistemology and ontology to describe certain types of practices. 
Rather than serve as a foundation for integrating other disciplines, however, episte-
mology or ontology would be just another discipline in need of integration.



6  Machiel Keestra offers an account of understanding (specifically, understand-



ing human actions) that explores the phenomena at different levels of explanation 
(2012). While Keestra appreciates that sociocultural contexts are an important di-
mension of the phenomena, his efforts to locate understanding “ in”  the individual, 
and “ foremost [in] the brain,”  stand in contrast to the view held here.













7 While some Wittgensteinians take grammar to be arbitrary, it is at least the case 
that grammar does not strictly follow any general rules.







8 The idea that disciplinary perspectives can be farther from or closer to reality is 
another entailment of the scheme-content distinction. Treating disciplines as sets of 
tools within reality is perfectly consistent with finding value in layering maps. Even 
after abandoning the idea of coming closer to reality, we can still use the layering 
of maps to locate contingencies in our engagements with reality that we might not 
otherwise anticipate. 










